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AFFIDAVIT OF STEVEN J. SCHWARTZ

1.
I am one of the lead counsel in this case and have been actively involved in litigating the plaintiffs' Motion and Supplemental Motion for Timely Access to Services.


2.
I received an email from Dan Hammond, counsel for the defendants, dated January 3, 2012, concerning the recommendation of the New England Council on Child and Adolescent Psychiatry on an ICC access standard.  The email referenced conversations between MassHealth representatives and Dr. Peter Metz, the president of NECCAP.  Dr. Metz is a state employee who works at the University of Massachusetts Medical School.  He also was a witness for the defendants at the trial of this case.  

3.
Because I had a number of questions concerning NECCAP's recommendation, I contacted Dr. Metz directly.  He informed me that NECCAP was asked by MassHealth to make a recommendation on an appropriate access standard for ICC services.  In response to my questions, he stated that MassHealth never provided NECCAP with any of its CSA data on current waiting lists for ICC or its national survey of access standards in similar programs in other states, which was set forth in the affidavit of Margaret Tracy, filed as part of the defendants' Opposition to the Supplemental Motion.


4.
I asked Dr. Metz about the meaning of the phrase: "The current 3-day limit should be adhered to whenever possible…" that is part of NECCAP's recommendation.  He responded that the Council's board assumed and expected that the vast majority of families and youths could be provided a face-to-face meeting within the current 3-day standard that is incorporated in the ICC program specifications.  The longer time line of 14 days was to reflect exceptional cases.


5.
I also asked Dr. Metz about how NECCAP calculated the 14-day period.  He indicated that the start date for the 14-day period was when "the CSA first learned of the family."  I asked whether this was the day an agency referred the case to the CSA, rather than the day the ICC care coordinator called the family to ascertain their interest in the service.  He clearly said the former – the date of referral.


6.
I further asked Dr. Metz about when NECCAP assumed the 14-day period would end.  He stated the date on which the ICC care coordinator had an actual face-to-face meeting with the family to enroll the youth.  In response to other questions, he left no doubt that the period would only end when the meeting occurred, not when it was offered by a CSA representative.


7.
My colleague, Kathryn Rucker, and I also discussed the ICC access standard with a significant number of CSA providers at a meeting of the Children's Committee of the Association of Behavioral Health (ABH).  Various CSA representatives expressed their concern with the current 3-day standard because it did not reflect the reality of weekends.  However, they recognized that most of the CSAs already met the 3-day standard and that more were doing so each month.

8.
The CSA directors expressed confidence that if the standard was made a bit more flexible, they could and would meet it.  They suggested that the 3-day requirement be changed to 3 business days, or 5 calendar days.  They indicated that the vast percentage of families could be offered a meeting in this time frame.  Similarly, they believed that they could serve all families, except perhaps a rare case, within 7 calendar days.  

  
Signed this 24th day of January 2012.








/s/Steven J. Schwartz
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